Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _August 6, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, August 6, 2012, in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Vice Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, School Owner Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Not in attendance:

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:45 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Roberts to approve the agenda with three additions; Ms. Bunch seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Sisserman to approve the minutes of the June 4, 2012 meeting; Ms. Roberts seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

New Business

Open Meeting Requirements 

Board Chairman Ms. Britt-Cockrum sought clarification from the Board’s counsel regarding the Open Meeting requirements; specifically, whether these requirements are applicable to emails between its Board Members. Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler referenced the statutory provisions regarding opening meeting requirements; specifically, §10-502.3 and §10-505, State Government Article which provides that, if there is a meeting of a quorum of a Board (established by a majority of the Board members present), such a meeting must be held in an open meeting. Mr. Spizler went on to explain that the crux of the open meeting requirements is to ensure  that public business be conducted in “the open” and citizens be allowed to attend, observe and be privy to the business conducted by the Board. Noting that there are occasions when the Board may conduct its business in closed (“executive”) meetings (e.g., obtain advice of counsel; prepare, administer or grade a licensing or qualifying examination;  discuss confidential commercial or confidential financial information, before the Board goes into a closed session, it must: (1) note the reason for going into a closed session; (2) state the legal justification for going into a closed session; and vote (by a majority) to do so. More specifically, Mr. Spizler advised that if an email is sent to a majority of the Board members (a quorum) in regard to the Board’s public business, there may not be “discussion” via responsive e-mails between the Board members; as such action would contravene the public meeting laws. 

Board Member Maxine Sisserman also inquired if the presence of an attorney from the Office of the Attorney General’s Office was a requirement to have a public meeting. Mr. Spizler responded that, while the presence of a representative from the Office of Attorney General is needed for legal advise, and that the Office of the Attorney General is required to provide “staff” for the Board (§10-502.3, State Government Article), the open meeting law does not mandate that an attorney be present for a public meeting (although in most, if not all, instances, an attorney from the OAG is present for each of the Board’s meetings). 

Proposal - Richard Atkins - LAKA, LLC
The Board reviewed a written request from Mr. Richard Atkins, Marketing Manager for LAKA, LLC. In his correspondence, Mr. Atkins explains that his company, which consists of a national chain of stores, offers nail filing and polishing services from a “four-front” kiosk set up in malls and retail outlets. Mr. Atkins requests the Board to address a logistical issue facing his company in applying for a limited practice salon owner’s permit in the State of Maryland. As Mr. Atkins noted, the Maryland Regulations require that all salons have hot and cold running water (COMAR 09.22.02.04(B) (3)). Mr. Atkins notes that the proposed kiosks may not have access to fixed plumbing as a source of its hot and cold running water; in the alternative, the kiosks would be provided with hot and cold running water via a self-contained hand sink. Secondly, Mr. Atkins notes. that the Maryland regulations require that restrooms “be kept in a sanitary condition and have a soap dispenser and disposable towels” (COMAR 09.22.02.04(B) (7), but do not mandate that such a restroom be within the confines of the salon; suggesting that an accessible restroom within the confines of the mall that, otherwise, may satisfy the regulatory requirement. 

After holding much discussion and deliberation, the Board concluded that a self-contained sink with hot and cold running water (as opposed to public hook-up) may satisfy the applicable regulatory requirement; and that an inspection of the same (to ascertain the sanitary nature of the supply and disposal of the water must be passed). The Board also concluded that a restroom does not have to be provided in the kiosk itself; however, there must be a public restroom readily accessible to patrons of the salon. Further, the Board noted that, although the bathroom is not part of the facility, the salon permit holder would be responsible for ensuring that the restroom is kept in a clean and sanitary condition and be subject to sanctions if the accessible restroom was found by an inspector to not be compliant with this requirement.

The Board directed its staff to convey these conclusions to Mr. Atkins in a responsive letter to his inquiries. 

Late Fee Waiver Request – Felomena Sciuto
Ms. Felomena Sciuto, licensed as a Senior Cosmetologist by the Board since 1992, petitioned the Board for a waiver of the late fee regarding the renewal of her license.  After the Board reviewed Ms. Sciuto’s documents, under the circumstances advanced by Ms. Sciuto, the request for a waiver of the late fee was granted.
Waiver of examination - Francesca Moscianese
Ms. Francesca Moscianese, a cosmetologist, petitioned the Board to reinstate her license which had expired in 2006. Noting that Ms. Moscianese’s cosmetologist license has been expired for more than five years, the Board concluded that it has no discretion in waiving the requirements that Ms. Moscianese pass the Board’s theory and practical examinations before her cosmetologist license may be reinstated (BOP Art., §5-312(b)); even in light of Ms. Moscianese’s assertions that she was prevented from renewing her cosmetologist license due to her responsibilities attendant to watching her grandchildren.
Waiver of Examination - Marianna N. Gray
Ms. Marianna Gray, who held a nail technician’s license, petitioned the Board to reinstate her nail technician’s license which expired in 2006, and to waive her having to take the examination. The basis for the request is an assertion that Ms. Gray had “been in a financial bind” which prevented her from renewing in a timely fashion. 

After reviewing Ms. Gray's letter and licensing history, the Board noted that, while it is sympathetic to Ms. Gray’s circumstances, as noted in the above matter, there is no provision in the law which authorizes the Board to grant such a waiver; and that a person must pass the Board’s examination if that person’s previous license has been expired for more than five years. A motion was made by Ms. Owens and seconded by Ms. Bunch to deny the waiver of examination, and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

Kezhan Muslu-Credit for Training

The Board reviewed a letter submitted by Ms. Kezhan Muslu, who at one time held an apprentice nail technician’s license, to discuss her request for credit of her 1000 training hours in Turkey; albeit, Ms. Muslu failed to submit any transcripts verifying such training.  The Board, declining to credit Ms. Muslu with the purported 1000 hours of training in Turkey, concluded that, based upon the limited information Ms Muslu provided to the Board, she may choose to attend an approved cosmetology school in Maryland, or she can apply again for an apprenticeship and attend the mandatory apprentice orientation work shop.
Request - David Bautista - Central Collections  

Mr. David Bautista, who at one time held a cosmetologist license in Maryland, petitioned the Board requesting the release of an alleged outstanding fine which had been reported to Maryland’s Central Collections Unit. Mr. Bautista denies that he was ever fined, or that he ever received any notification/documentation, that this debt was owed.
After the Board reviewed the documents, and noting that the alleged sanction was imposed more than 37 years ago, a motion was made by Ms Sisserman, seconded by Ms. Roberts, to approve the request to waive and release the alleged debt reported;, and to notify Central Collections the same. The Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

Inquiry - Latonya Hughes - Use of Diffusers
Ms. Latonya Hughes, who purports to be a braider in Washington D.C., sent a letter to the Board making inquiry as to whether a person needs a cosmetologist license in order to use “diffusers” when braiding hair. Ms. Hughes submitted an attachment which indicates that a “diffuser” is a tool which dries the hair by removing moisture. Board Counsel Bruce Spizler noted the language of §5-101(k), Bus. Occ. & Prof. Art., Annot. Code of Md. which defines what does, and what does not, constitute “practice cosmetology”. Following Board discussion and deliberation, a motion was made by Ms. Bunch, seconded by Ms. Roberts, that the Board’s staff respond to Ms. Hughes with the Board’s opinion that the use of “diffusers” is not encompassed within the definition of “practice cosmetology”, and, as a result, a person does not have to be licensed as a cosmetologist to use this equipment.  The Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

Office Support

In light of current budgetary constraints of the Board, and in the absence of legislation providing for “special funding” of the Board, Board Member Maxine Sisserman asked if each of the Board members would consider volunteering to come into the Board’s office on a weekly basis to assist the Board’s staff with office duties. The Board decided to consider this matter at a later date. 
Old Business
Continued Discussion -Exams being offered in Spanish and Vietnamese

The Board continued its discussion regarding a proposal that Board examinations be offered in Spanish and Vietnamese. As previously promised, Division of Occupational and Professional Licensing Commissioner (former “Interim Commissioner”) Harry Loleas distributed to the Board information/documentation regarding cosmetologist exams being administered foreign languages. Mr. Loleas also provided information from other states which provide licensing examinations in foreign languages. Commissioner Loleas also outlined four potential courses of action the Board may take:

Continue to require all exams in English

Obtain more information regarding examinations being administered in foreign languages

Authorize interpreters to assist a candidate who has difficulty with English 

Translate the Board’s examinations into various foreign languages.

Commissioner Loleas noted that he, and DLLR hoped that the Board would consider the forth option, but noted that the decision of the Board was their own. He added that if the Board decided to have its examinations translated into a foreign language, there needs to be a rational basis in selecting which languages would be appropriate based upon statistical data. Board member Ms. Sisserman suggested that the Board members be given time to study the submitted information prior to deciding on which option to pursue.

Legislative Proposals for 2013 Session of the Maryland General Assembly

Commissioner Loleas advised the Board that the Department has approved the Board’s legislative proposal which would authorize community colleges to provide instruction in cosmetology if the curricula are approved by the Board.

Mr. Loleas noted that he has not heard from the Department in regard to the other three legislative proposals of the Board: (1) ”special funding” (monies generated from license fees be provided directly to the Board, as opposed to being deposited into the General Fund); (2) repeal of the law providing for a waiver of the examination requirement (requiring every person seeking a license from the Board to take the applicable examination, even if the person is licensed in another state; (3) providing for a limited license for “hair stylists” and a limited license for “waxing technicians”.

Commissioner Loleas advised that the Interim Secretary for the Department will be discussing general funding of the Boards with the Department of Budget and Management; specifically, the Board of Cosmetologists’ desire to be special funded. Commissioner Loleas reiterated his commitment to the Board of Barbers and the Board of Cosmetologists when it comes to special funding.

Settlement Conferences

The results of the Settlement Conferences held on Monday July 30th, Chairman Britt-Cockrum presiding, were submitted to the Board members: 31 salon owners and licensees were invited; 20 appeared; 9 Failed to appear with 5 providing an explanation or counseled; 2 rescheduled; 13 Complaints will be closed; and 15 Formal Disciplinary Actions were taken with the levying of $11,000.00 in fines.
Examination Workshop Update

The Board reviewed that last series of emails from Andy Parker, Client Services Manager for Promertic, the vendor contracted by the State to administer the cosmetology examinations. Mr. Parker advised that the examination workshop will need to be rescheduled for sometime next year due to the inability to recruit enough reviewers. Mr. Parker suggested that an alternative for a workshop would be to allow the test vendor to review the exams themselves. 

The Board unanimously decided that it did not want to reschedule the workshop, and also declined the vendor’s offer to perform the review “in house”.

Board Member Sharon Bunch requested an update, by the next Board meeting, on the completion of the revised “interpreter request form” which differentiates interpreters being authorized by the Board of Barbers but not authorized by the Board of Cosmetologists, as well as an update on a previous inquiry as to the refunding and accounting of those individuals who erroneously were provided an interpreter for the cosmetology exams.
Board Elections
Pursuant to §5-203, Business Occupations and Professions Article, the Board members   elected Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum to a second term as Chairman. After holding considerable discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Sisserman, seconded by Ms. Roberts that the selection of a Vice Chairman shall be at the discretion of the Chairman and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.

Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Cockrum to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Owens; and the meeting was adjourned at 2:50 PM.
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___________________________







Clairee Britt-Cockrum







Chairman

